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Minutes of the Meeting Held

January 9, 2007
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at Dover Downs, Dover, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, January 9, 2007.

Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman

	Mary Ann Lambertson, Commissioner

	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Kenneth Williamson, Commissioner


Commission Members Absent

	Robert L. Everett, Commissioner


Others Present

	John T. Peters, D.V.M.
	John Hensley, Sr. Director of  Horse Racing, Dover Downs

	James Boese, General Manager, HRI
	Charles B. Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing Dover Downs

	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, HRI
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal

	Judy Davis-Wilson, Executive Director, DSFB
	Kimberly A. Wilson, Commission Counsel

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	Tate Lewis, Horseman

	Diane Eastburn, Owner
	Robert Collison, Chief DHRC Investigator

	Louise Kinsey, Operations Support Specialist
	Joe Strug, Dalare Associates

	John R. Garey, Esq.
	Philip Bangle, Deputy Attorney General

	Joe Hurley, Esq.
	Jay Baldwin, D.V.M.

	Joseph Dugan, Owner/Trainer
	Melvin Thompson, Owner/Trainer

	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge
	Christopher Height

	Michael T. Scuse, Secretary of Agriculture
	


Call to Order/Welcome

Beth Steele, Chairman, called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:30 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes

Commissioner Staats made a Motion to approve the December 12, 2006 Minutes as written.  Commissioner Williamson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

Old Business

· Christopher Height Motion to Re-Argue:  Joseph Hurley, Esq. appeared for Mr. Height, Philip Bangle, Deputy Attorney General, appeared for the State.  A court reporter took verbatim testimony.  This matter involved a re-wording of the Stipulation Mr. Height originally signed in October, 2005, which resulted in being barred from licensure in other states.  The record was closed at approximately 10:50 a.m.  After discussion of the merits, Commissioner Williamson moved to accept the re-worded Stipulation, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and Chairman Steele concurred.  Commissioner Staats opposed.  The Motion passed with the majority in favor.  A written decision will be issued at the next meeting.
New Businesss:

· Appeals:
· Joseph Dugan (DH5-2-0155): This appeal was continued to the February meeting.
· Robert Hayden (DD-219-06): There was no appearance from either Mr. Hayden or an attorney on his behalf, therefore the appeal was set aside for now.
· Public Hearing:  Proposed Rule Changes:  Commission Counsel announced that proper publication procedures were met, and the Commission paralegal confirmed no written comments were received.  A court reporter took a verbatim transcript of public comments.

· Rule 3:  No public comments were offered.  There was no additional discussion, as the Commission felt these were necessary changes thoroughly reviewed by the Rules Committee.  Commissioner Williamson made a Motion to accept the proposed changes as written, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
· Rule 5:  Mr. DiMario expressed his concerns about the lack of national or international standards for safety vests, and offered into evidence a copy of the warning label on the vest most often used by the drivers.  The manufacturer will not stand behind its warrant of merchantability and fitness on this vest.  Some believe this vest does more harm than good.  The racetracks currently require vests, and a legislative committee is reviewing the issue.  After additional discussion, there was a consensus to adopt the rule as written.  Administrator Gallagher can draft a policy which sets some minimum requirements.  Commissioner Williamson made a Motion to accept the proposed language as written, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
· Rule 8:  All proposed sections of Rule 8 were reviewed, and no public comments were offered.  Commissioner Williamson made a Motion to accept the proposed language as written, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  The record was closed at 11:30 a.m.

Report from Administrator, Racing Officials & Veterinarians
· BGA Review:  Mr. Gallagher was not present due to illness; Mr. Collison reported on the progress made on the review of blood gas procedures.  On December 14th all the data we had collected was sent to Dr. Soma.  On the 19th he met with Dr. Soma and carried with him several quality control reports from both BGA machines, many substances that concerned us which might impact results, and discussed at length the procedure we utilize here.  Dr. Soma plans to come to Dover on the 18th with two of his assistants.  He will be here when they turn the machines on, take the blood, etc., but will not be involved in the penalty phase. 
· Dr. Soma’s Research on Delaware Test Results:  Dr. Soma agreed to do some research and put all our material into a software program he uses.  Within hours he was able to place our test results in certain patterns.  Horses, trainers, and test numbers were identified and it was easily determined which group of trainers are continuously high, low or in the danger zone.  He noted the numbers increased substantially when the meet changed to Dover Downs.  
· Testing at Training Centers:  Arrangements are being made to have random testing done at training centers by the end of this month.  We will then have information on horses at rest in our racing population.  These results will be given to Dr. Soma, and he will have a report for us at his convenience.  Dr. Soma already has that information from Pennsylvania.  Delaware has 10% more horses on Lasix than in Pennsylvania.  

· BGA Review Committee:  Mr. Collison offered that Drs. Hanebutt and Moffitt will be invited to participate, and Dr. McKeever will not be, based upon Dr. Soma’s concerns about having someone who is not a veterinarian on the committee.  Mr. DiMario strongly opposed this conclusion, and expressed his opinion that to restore confidence an independent review should be done; someone with Dr. McKeever’s credentials would add to it, as he has a background in this area, and has offered to help.  Secretary Scuse commented with Dr. Hanebutt, a vet who has worked with a great deal of the horseman, and Dr. Moffitt, who is on the DSOA board, this would be an independent study.  Mr. DiMario continued to press his convictions about adding Dr. McKeever.  The Chairman explained that Dr. Soma is an acknowledged expert, is heading up the study and will run it the way he sees fit.  The Commission cannot dictate to him how to do his work.  After Dr. Soma’s reports are obtained, the Commission can address the issues raised in Mr. DiMario’s December 14, 2006 letter.  
· Penalties:  The Commission agreed at its last meeting that penalties would not be finalized until Dr. Soma’s work is completed.  Current penalties are at the judge’s discretion. 
Public Comment

Dr. Peters thinks this BGA Review is being done in a correct manner; his opinion was if Mr. DiMario wants another study, he can have one done after Dr. Soma does his.  
Adjournment to Executive Session

At 11:45 a.m., having no further business, Commissioner Lambertson moved to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss personnel and potential litigation issues, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

Lunch Break
Chairman Steele declared a lunch break would be held first.

The Public Session portion resumed at 1:05 p.m.

Upcoming Events
· Regular Meeting
February 13, 2007
10:15 at Dover Downs, Festival Buffet, Rm. B 
Adjournment

At approximately 1:05 p.m., having no further business, Commissioner Williamson moved to adjourn, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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